
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE PLAN COMMISSION OF THE VILLAGE OF NORTH BARRINGTON, WHICH WAS HELD 

MONDAY, SEPTEMBER 11, 2017 AT

THE NORTH BARRINGTON VILLAGE HALL LOCATED AT

111 OLD BARRINGTON ROAD IN SAID VILLAGE

1.
Call to Order, Roll Call

At 7:37 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann called the meeting to order and Elia Torres called the roll:

Present in Person:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, Vice Chair Janis Menges, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus, Maria Peterson



Absent: 

Martin Pais


Also Present:

Building and Zoning Officer, Kelly Rafferty





Village Attorney, J.W. Braithwaite





Deputy Village Clerk, Elia Torres

2.
Approval of Minutes from the August 7, 2017 Plan Commission meeting

The Minutes of the August 7, 2017 Plan (“PC”) meeting were made available to the commission members.

Motion: John Schnure moved to approve the Minutes of the August 7, 2017 PC meeting; seconded by Vice Chair Janis Menges.   
Discussion:  There was no discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, Vice Chair Janis Menges, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus
Nays:

None



Absent:
Martin Pais


Abstain:
Maria Peterson
Chairman Herrmann declared the Minutes of the August 7, 2017 PC meeting approved and put on file. 

3.
Public Comment

There was no public comment.

4.         Public Hearing to consider a proposed amendment of Section 10-5-2C5 of the Zoning   


Ordinance of the Village to add after the words “inoperative condition”, the following:
A. “as defined by Section 10-5-2C5 of the Village Code” and to change the reference “ninety-six (96) hours” to “ten (10) days.”

At 7:39 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann called the Public Hearing to order and Elia Torres called the roll:

Present in Person:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, Vice Chair Janis Menges, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus, Maria Peterson


Absent: 

Martin Pais


Also Present:

Village Attorney, J.W. Braithwaite





Building and Zoning Officer, Kelly Rafferty





Deputy Village Clerk, Elia Torres
Chairman Herrmann stated that the Village is considering amending Section 10-5-2C5 of the Zoning Ordinance to include new language. He indicated that the new language would added after the words “inoperative condition”, and would state “as defined by Section 10-5-2C5 of the Village Code” and to change the reference “ninety-six (96) hours” to “ten (10) days.”
Chairman Herrmann mentioned that currently there is an issue with a resident violating the current Zoning Ordinance pertaining to inoperable vehicles. He indicated that the expectation of the amendment is to address future issues regarding inoperable vehicles. He stated that the new proposed language will allow residents ten days, which differs from the existing time frame allowed of 96 hours. 
Mr. Schnure inquired about the reasoning for the change. Attorney Braithwaite explained that the time frame will allow residents ample time to repair a vehicle if inoperable. Attorney Braithwaite noted that the Village Board recently passed an amendment to Section 7-9-1 of the Village Code. He indicated that the amendment states that a vehicle is considered inoperable if for a period of at least 10 days the engine, wheels or other parts have been removed, or wheels or other parts have been altered, damaged or otherwise so treated that the vehicle is incapable of being driven under its own motor power. He explained that the Village would like to amend Section 10-5-2C5 of the Zoning Ordinance in order for the Zoning Ordinance to remain consistent with the Village Code.
Mr. Schnure expressed concern with the enforcement of the ordinance. Attorney Braithwaite stated that there is an adjudication process to address non-compliance. 

Motion: Vice Chair Janis Menges moved to recommend for approval an amendment of Section 10-5-2C5 of the Zoning Ordinance of the Village to add after the words “inoperative condition”, the following: “as defined by Section 10-5-2C5 of the Village Code” and to change the reference “ninety-six (96) hours” to “ten (10) days.” ; seconded by Maria Peterson.   
Discussion:  There was some discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, Vice Chair Janis Menges, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus

Nays:

None



Absent:
Martin Pais



Abstain:
None

Chairman Herrmann declared the motion had passed and that it be sent to the Village Board for approval.

Chairman Gery Herrmann declared the Public Hearing adjourned.
5.
Review revisions of the sign ordinance
The PC reviewed the red lined draft of the Sign Ordinance, which contained the changes discussed at that last PC meeting. Chairman Herrmann stated that the PC will review the changes and edit the document, which will then go to the Village Board for preliminary review. He stated that after the Village Board reviews and comments on the document, it will get sent back to the PC for a Public Hearing. 
Chairman Herrmann asked for the PC’s comments regarding the red lined draft. Mr. Rogus stated that he observed some language in the document that was not originally in the ordinance reviewed at the last meeting. The changes were noted and removed. It was a general consensus of the PC to remove Section (E)4 regarding Directional and Warning signs. The PC struck the language in Section (F)1 stating “in accordance with section 5-11-20 of this title.” The PC agreed to eliminate the language in section (F)d(2) “except as otherwise authorized by variation to subsection 5-11-15 (E)1(c) of this title.”

After discussion regarding section (F)i B&B Signage, the commission agreed to remove all of the language in the section. 
Mr. Schnure was of the belief that the language indicating “lot” in section (F)1(b) Large Real Estate Signs, should be replaced with the word “property”. Attorney Braithwaite noted that there are several areas in the document that reference “lot”. It was a general consensus of the PC to replace the word lot” with “property” where referenced in the document.
Mr. Schnure expressed concern with the possible lack of enforcement of the ordinance and penalties. Attorney Braithwaite indicated that there is a section in the Village Code pertaining to penalties. The PC discussed investigating the existing language in the Village Code regarding penalties, and possibly referring to the penalty section of the Village Code for use in the sign ordinance. 
Chairman Herrmann stated that at the last meeting the PC discussed whether permitted area/square footage of a sign for a business with arterial access to a road, and no arterial access should be considered when determining the allowable size of a commercial sign. After discussion it was noted that the language in regards to arterial access would remain unchanged.
The PC reviewed the language in section (F)(f) Business Development Identification Signs. It was a general consensus of the PC to change the language in sentence four to state that “Only two such signs are permitted per entrance or street/right of way frontage. 

There was some discussion regarding temporary signs. The PC agreed to change the amount of time a resident has to remove a temporary sign after an event to 24 hours.   

Motion: Vice Chair Janis Menges moved to approve the proposed Sign Ordinance with the amendments discussed, and pursuant to technical changes authorized by the Plan Commission Chairman; seconded by Kenneth Such.   
Discussion:  There was some discussion.

Vote by Roll Call:  

Ayes:
Chairman Gery Herrmann, Vice Chair Janis Menges, John Schnure, Kenneth Such, Gregory Rogus

Nays:

None



Absent:
Martin Pais



Abstain:
None

Chairman Herrmann declared the motion had passed and that it be sent to the Village Board for review.

6.
Continue discussion regarding Village owned road easement properties
Chairman Herrmann explained that the resident interested in purchasing the Village owned unimproved road right of way on East Oxford Road has not yet submitted a formal petition to request that the Village vacate the right of way. He stated that considering active discussions with the Village taking place, he would like to postpone any discussion regarding Village owned road easements. 
7.
Old Business/New Business

Chairman Herrmann indicated that the Village may be considering changes to the Village Ordinance regarding chickens. He mentioned that there is a large commercial chicken operation, which is located in unincorporated Lake County, on the corner of Scott Road and Route 59. Attorney Braithwaite stated that the Village requested information from Lake County in order to investigate the plans of the property owners and the background of the property. He indicated that Illinois State law provides that a property owner with land containing 200,000 square feet or more, in an unincorporated area, may use the property for agricultural uses. He stated that the property owners at 25815 W. Scott Road applied for agricultural use with Lake County, and in doing so revealed that they would be raising between 10,000-20,000 chickens. Attorney Braithwaite indicated that the Village has filed a petition, with the cooperation of the two adjacent property owners, to annex major parts of the property at 25815 W. Scott Road into the Village. He explained that the petition on file is coming up for hearing on September 26, 2017, and notices have been sent to the property owners informing them of the upcoming hearing. He indicate that the property owners are mandated under law to file any objections at least five days before the hearing. He stated that the total acreage for proposed annexation is 15 acres. He indicated that the Village secured a letter from a certified appraiser stating that the chicken farm will diminish property values by 26-65 percent.  
Ms. Menges provided the PC with some background information regarding the property at 25815 W. Scott Road, given that she works for the Cuba Township Assessors office. 

Chairman Herrmann suggested that PC members drive near 25815 W. Scott Road to get a view of the property. 

Attorney Braithwaite indicated that Village President, Albert Pino, is planning to hold a meeting for neighboring property owners of 25815 W. Scott Road. He suggested that PC members attend the proposed meeting. Ms. Menges asked that Attorney Braithwaite inform the PC of the date of the proposed meeting once confirmed.
8.
Adjournment

Motion:  John Schnure moved the Meeting be adjourned; seconded by Vice Chair Janis Menges.
Discussion: There was no discussion.

Vote on Motion: The voice vote was unanimous in favor.

At 9:02 p.m. Chairman Gery Herrmann declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved at the PC meeting held October 10, 2017.
ATTEST:  ​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​​___________________________

Elia Torres

Deputy Village Clerk

Village of North Barrington
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